PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 26, 2007

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 26, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
Director of Plymouth Housing Authority Awarded – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that Plymouth Housing Authority (“PHA”) Executive Director Joan Pimental was recently honored by Senate President Therese Murray and the Massachusetts Chapter of the National Association on Housing and Redevelopment Officials (MassNAHRO) for her two year tenure as MassNAHRO’s president.  In addition to their recognizing Ms. Pimental for her tenure, Mr. Sylvia said, the PHA also received the MassNAHRO 2007 Outstanding Achievement Award for the extension of the Cherry Hill Housing Development and its partnership on that project with the Community Preservation Committee, Plymouth Department of Community Development and the Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development Low Income Tax Program.

Plymouth Included on “Top 100 Places to Live” List – Mr. Sylvia referenced an article entitled, “Plymouth Makes Top 100 List Nationwide” in the June edition of the monthly newsletter produced by the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation (the “Foundation”).  The article, Mr. Sylvia explained, pertains to Relocate-America.com’s list of “100 Places to Live,” and Plymouth was the only town in Massachusetts included on the list.  Mr. Sylvia referred the public to the Foundation’s website, http://www.plymouthbusiness.org, for a copy of the newsletter. 

Plymouth Public Space Action Plan – Mr. Sylvia distributed copies of the Plymouth Public Space Action Plan (Downtown/Harbor District Study) to the Board and explained that there would be a presentation on this study at the next Board meeting.  This study and subsequent plan proposal, Mr. Sylvia said, is intended to serve as a valuable blueprint for the future of the downtown and waterfront areas.

Casino Impact Committee – Mr. Sylvia reported back to the Selectmen that the Planning Board has endorsed the Selectmen’s idea for forming a Casino Impact Committee to discuss the potential impacts of a gambling casino sited in nearby Middleborough.  Mr. Sylvia explained the committee’s charge and proposed structure, noting that the committee would be commissioned for a two-year period and consist of the following membership:

 One Member of the Board of Selectmen


 One Member of the Planning Board


 One Member of the Precinct Chairs


 A member from the West Plymouth Steering Committee


 A member from the North Plymouth Steering Committee


 A member from the Visitors Services Board


 A member from the Plymouth County Development Council

Selectman Tavares made a motion to approve and create the committee, as outlined by Mr. Sylvia, with the addition of two members at large, bringing the total number of members to nine (9).  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously to create the Casino Impact Committee.  Voted 4-0-0.

Licenses

Multiple Licenses in Conjunction With Public Hearing

· SBEN, Incorporated d/b/a Foppiano’s Restaurant, 499 State Road requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a Change of Location from 499 State Road to 690 State Road:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, TV

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, TV

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the above licenses for SBEN, Incorporated d/b/a Foppiano’s Restaurant.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· GMRI, Incorporated d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant #1730, 102 Colony Place requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the above licenses for GMRI, Incorporated d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant #1730.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol License

· Plimoth Plantation, 137 Warren Avenue, Kathleen Arkell requested a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for July 21, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. at the Mayflower Pier in a tented area and on the Mayflower for the Mayflower 50th Anniversary Gala.

Liquor Liability is in place, permission from the State has been granted and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the above One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for Plimoth Plantation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine & Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested five One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for dinner wine tastings to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: 

June 29, 2007




July 6, 2007




July 7, 2007

July 13, 2007

July 16, 2007

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the above One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (Change of Location)

· Delop’s Incorporated d/b/a D’Angelo’s Sandwich Shop, Village at Colony Place, Humberto Rodriques, Mgr., requested a Change of Location for their Common Victualler’s License from 59 Industrial Park Road to the Village at Colony Place.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the above Change of Location for Delop’s Incorporated d/b/a D’Angelo’s Sandwich Shop.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – Selectman Tavares noted that the Board only identified—it did not set—its goals at the May 29, 2007 meeting, and asked that this be corrected in the minutes.  Selectman Machado motioned that the minutes be approved with this correction, and Selectman Tavares seconded the motion.  The Board voted to approve the minutes from the May 29, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting, 3-0-1, with Selectman Malaguti abstaining from the vote, as he was not in attendance at the May 29th meeting.

Meeting Minutes – The Board approved the minutes from the June 11, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.   Selectman Tavares noted that he was not in attendance at the June 11th meeting.

Temporary Loan – The Board approved a temporary loan (bond anticipation note) for $600,000 with Eastern Bank at a net interest cost of 4.100% as requested by the Town Treasurer / Collector, to fund expenses related to the Wastewater Treatment Facility. 

Jonathan M. Ouellette Memorial – The Board approved the Memorial Application from the Jonathan M. Ouellette Memorial Foundation to place a memorial stone with an embedded plaque in Mabbett Park (Plymouth Waterfront) honoring the service of Emergency Medical Technicians (EMT’s) within our community.  

Acceptance of Deed – The Board accepted the property identified as Map 127, Lot 3-17 on Sandy Pond Road and signed the accompanying deed.   This parcel was accepted by the Conservation Commission, subject to final review of the deeds by Town Counsel.

Acceptance of Deed – The Board accepted the property identified as Map 111, Lot 1A-30 off Wildflower Lane and signed the accompanying deed.   This parcel was accepted by the Conservation Commission, subject to final review of the deeds by Town Counsel.

Town Forest Conservation Restriction – The Board signed the final language document for the Town Forest Conservation Restriction per the Challenge Grant.  The terms of this Conservation Restriction were approved by the Board of Selectmen at their March 20, 2007 meeting.  Additionally, the Town Manager, State officials, Town Counsel, and staff have all agreed to the final language per those terms. 

Release of Easement - The Board approved the release of approximately 32,406 square feet of a 40,000 square foot easement across property located on the southeasterly side of South Meadow Road described as Lots 36-4A and 36-6A on Map 95 of the Plymouth Assessors Map.  The property owner, David Crawley, has agreed to pay $16,000 to the Town of Plymouth for the release of easement. 

Town Meeting authorized the Board of Selectmen to release in whole or part, the subject drainage easement as Article 41 of the May, 2006 Annual Town Meeting.  The Director of Finance and Town Engineer reviewed the request and recommended the release at the amount of $16,000.

Transfer Station Sticker Eligibility – The Board grandfathered-in the eligibility of Plymouth residents with farm plates (registered to Plymouth farming businesses) to purchase transfer station stickers.  Note: this does not apply to the Long Beach 4x4 permit. 

Re-Appointment to the North Plymouth Steering Committee – The Board re-appointed incumbent Enzo Monti to the North Plymouth Steering Committee for a three year term ending June 30, 2010.

Re-Appointment to the Open Space Committee – The Board re-appointed incumbent Lois Post to the Open Space Committee for a two-year term ending June 30, 2009. 

Re-Appointment to the Council on Aging – The Board re-appointed incumbent Constance O’Brien to the Council on Aging for a three year term ending June 30, 2010.  

Re-Appointment to the Council on Aging – The Board re-appointed incumbent Jean Johnson to the Council on Aging for a three year term ending June 30, 2010.  

Re-Appointment to the Council on Aging – The Board re-appointed incumbent Peter Neville to the Council on Aging for a two year term ending June 30, 2009.  

Re-Appointment to the South Shore Community Action – The Board re-appointed incumbent Jeffrey Simpson as Plymouth’s representative on South Shore Community Action Council, Inc.’s Board of Directors for a one-year term expiring June 30, 2008.  

Public Comment

Selectman Tavares addressed the Board from the podium as a member of the July 4 Plymouth organization.  Mr. Tavares noted that fundraising for Plymouth’s Fourth of July Celebration has not produced the results they had hoped for to cover the event’s expenses.  He made a plea to the public to contribute for this very important community event.  Donations, Mr. Tavares said, can be made out to July 4 Plymouth, P.O. Box 1776, Plymouth, MA  02360.  

Public Hearing – Liquor License Change of Location

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider the application for a Change of Location for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from SBEN, Incorporated d/b/a Foppiano’s Restaurant, 499 State Road, Edward Nadolny, Manager, to a new location of 690 State Road.  

Public notice of this hearing was given and all those wishing to be heard on this matter were encouraged to attend.

Edward Nadolny, Manager, addressed the Board on behalf of Foppiano’s.  Mr. Nadolny explained that a fire in December disabled the restaurant, and he has since found a new location at 690 State Road.  He and his staff are in the process of re-opening the restaurant, Mr. Nadolny said, and as part of that process, he must request a change of the license from the old location to the new location.  Aside from a larger menu and additional staff, Mr. Nadolny noted, no changes have been made that affect his license.

After a brief question and answer period, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the Change of Location for Foppianos’ Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License.

Resident John Scagliarini spoke in favor of Foppianos’ application and spoke highly of the staff Mr. Nadolny has assembled.

Chairman Quintal then opened the hearing to those wishing to speak against the Change of Location.  No one rose to address the Board.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved the application for a Change of Location for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from SBEN, Incorporated d/b/a Foppiano’s Restaurant, 499 State Road, Edward Nadolny, Manager, to a new location of 690 State Road.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Public Hearing – New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider the application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from GMRI Incorporated d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant # 1730, 102 Colony Place, Donald Edward Diehl, Jr., Manager.  

Public notice of this hearing was given and all those wishing to be heard on this matter were encouraged to attend.

Attorney Benjamin Coyle addressed the Board on behalf of The Olive Garden.  Attorney Coyle provided details on the restaurant’s size, seating, and layout, as well as the corporate structure of the company.  He explained that the Olive Garden uses more stringent server training than the TIPS Certification required by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.  

Selectman Tavares inquired about The Olive Garden’s community involvement efforts.

Manager Donald Diehl responded that, in his many years with the company, he has been part of or organized several charitable community events.  The company, he said, looks to its employees to identify the causes in the community for which they care strongly.

Mr. Diehl noted that they hope to open the restaurant on August 20, 2007.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to those wishing to speak for or against The Olive Garden’s application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License.  No one rose to address the Board.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved the application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License for GMRI Incorporated d/b/a The Olive Garden Italian Restaurant # 1730.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Committee Appointments – Conservation Commission

Chairman Quintal noted that three applications had been submitted for only two available seats on the Conservation Commission (“ConsComm”).  When this happens, he explained, the Board requests that applicants appear before them to ‘interview’ for appointment.  The applicants were as follows:

Jennifer Palmer-MacGregor
(new applicant)

John Scagliarini

(incumbent member of the ConsComm, term exp. date 6/30/07)

Evelyn Strawn


(incumbent member of the ConsComm, term exp. date 6/30/07)

Chairman Quintal invited Jennifer Palmer MacGregor to introduce herself to the Board.  

Ms. Palmer-MacGregor explained that she wished to become more civically involved as a resident of Plymouth.  Her background in conservation sciences, she said, brought her attention to the available seats on the Conservation Commission, where she felt she could bring her knowledge and experience.  She applauded Plymouth’s Conservation Commission for keeping development in line with the regulations that protect the Town’s natural resources. 

Selectman Tavares asked Ms. Palmer-MacGregor if she had attended some of the Conservation Commission’s meetings and, if so, were there any decisions she would have made differently as a member.

Ms. Palmer-MacGregor responded that, yes, she had attended several meetings.  There was a wetlands issue in her neighborhood, she explained, and this was one instance where she wished the Conservation Commission had conducted more investigation and provided more comment. 

Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Palmer-MacGregor and invited the next applicant, incumbent member John Scagliarini, to address the Board.

Mr. Scagliarini said that he would very much appreciate the opportunity to serve another term on the Conservation Commission, as he has learned very much about balancing regulations with laws while trying to protect the environment.  Mr. Scagliarini complimented the abilities of the Town’s Conservation Staff as well as the diversity of the members on the Commission.  

Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Scagliarini to identify the Commission’s biggest challenges.

Mr. Scagliarini replied that the effect of global changes on coastal issues and development, coupled with complicated regulations, were the issues he viewed to be the biggest challenges the Commission faces.  

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Scagliarini if there were any difficult development issues that stood apart from the rest. 

Mr. Scagliarini did not identify a specific project, but he noted his view that many engineers and developers know how to move around the system and regulations, forcing the Commission to be more knowledgeable and savvy when dealing with these new projects.  

Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to see the various boards and commissions come together to discuss the Plymouth Public Space Action Plan (Downtown/Harbor District Study) and ‘get on the same page’ with regards to impending development projects in the downtown area.

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Scagliarini and invited the final applicant, incumbent member Evelyn Strawn, to address the Board.

A resident with a home on one of Plymouth’s many ponds, Ms. Strawn explained that she has a strong interest in the conservation of natural resources.  Once a developer, she said, she feels that she approaches her work on the Commission with a good balance of perspective.  She noted that work on the Commission presents a steep learning curve for which members must familiarize themselves with numerous state and federal bylaws and regulations, but she values this as an opportunity to educate Plymouth’s residents on the environmentally sensitive areas near to which they live.

Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Strawn and the other applicants for the opportunity to speak with them.  He then asked the Board to select two candidates to fill the two vacancies on the Commission.  He read each name aloud:

Jennifer Palmer-MacGregor:

No votes

John Scagliarini:


4 votes (unanimous) 

Evelyn Strawn



4 votes (unanimous)  

Chairman Quintal confirmed the Board’s appointment of John Scagliarini and Evelyn Strawn to the Conservation Commission, each for a term of three years, expiration date June 30, 2010.  He thanked Ms. Palmer-MacGregor and encouraged her to continue seeking involvement in the Conservation Commission and the Town’s various other committees. 

Committee Appointments – Zoning Board of Appeals

Chairman Quintal noted that three applications had been submitted for only two available seats on the Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”).  The applicants were as follows:

Marc Betti


(incumbent ZBA alternate, term exp. date 6/30/07)

Edward Conroy

(new applicant)

William Keohan

(incumbent ZBA member, term exp. date 6/30/07)

Selectman Malaguti asked applicant Marc Betti to discuss his time on the ZBA.  

Mr. Betti addressed the Board and explained that he has served more often than he had expected as the ZBA Alternate, and that he has enjoyed the experience.  As an architect, Mr. Betti said that his knowledge of Zoning has been sharpened by his experience on the ZBA.  

In response to Selectman Tavares’ inquiry, Mr. Betti noted that the Jordan Hospital Medical Offices case was perhaps the most difficult he had experienced.  While he knows that the ZBA conducted their analysis and made their decisions in the best possible manner on this case, Mr. Betti said that he wished that more clear information had been disseminated to the public throughout the course of the process, resulting in a less distorted view of the case, the ZBA’s decision, and the limitations of the ZBA’s powers.    

Chairman Quintal invited William Keohan, the next applicant, to speak.

Mr. Keohan addressed the Board and spoke of his experiences serving on the ZBA for the past year.  The biggest challenge as a ZBA member, he identified, is the difficult balance that members must try to find between the realities of zoning law and the granting of relief and/or flexibility to accommodate the abutters on whom the ZBA’s decisions will have an effect.   

In response to questions from Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares, Mr. Keohan concurred with Mr. Betti’s statement that the most difficult case he experienced as a member of the ZBA was the Jordan Hospital Medical Offices.  In his opinion, both the ZBA and the public would benefit greatly from collaborative, joint meetings with other issue-relevant boards.  This, he said, would ultimately foster better understanding of complex zoning cases and create more opportunity for public education around zoning and planning.  

Selectman Machado noted his frustration with zoning changes that have been implemented over time through which many residents have been deprived of their rights to build upon land they once purchased as build-able.   He said that he has seen many of these cases go through the Planning and Zoning boards, only to be denied, creating what he sees as a hardship on the property owners. 

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Keohan if he felt that the ZBA had adequate legal assistance and representation, to which Mr. Keohan responded that he feels the Town’s legal counsel, the law firm of Kopelman & Paige, serves the ZBA well.

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Betti and Mr. Keohan and noted that there was one more applicant for the ZBA, Mr. Edward Conroy, who was unable to appear at the meeting due to travel delays.  He then asked the Board to select two candidates to fill the two vacancies on the Zoning Board of Appeals.  He read each name aloud:

Marc Betti


4 votes

ZBA Alternate 

Edward Conroy

No votes

William Keohan

4 votes

Chairman Quintal confirmed the Board’s appointment of Marc Betti as the ZBA Alternate and William Keohan as ZBA Voting Member, each for a term of three years, expiration date June 30, 2010. 

Committee Interview – Board of Health

Chairman Quintal noted that there were two applicants for one seat on the Board of Health.  Interviews for that seat, he said, were scheduled for the following meeting, but incumbent applicant for re-appointment, Kathy Cartmell-Sirrico, respectfully requested that the Board interview her during the current meeting while she was in attendance, due to the unpredictability of her schedule.  

No objections were made to the request, and Chairman Quintal invited Ms. Cartmell-Sirrico to address the Board and speak of her experiences as a member of the Board of Health. 

Ms. Cartmell-Sirrico thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak.  She explained that she has served several terms on Plymouth’s Board of Health, and she noted that she has most recently taken a special interest in emergency preparedness.  The work she has done with the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) following the Hurricanes Katrina and Rita, she said, has given her additional public health experience that she can bring to the table as a member of the Board of Health.  Ms. Cartmell-Sirrico expressed confidence in her fellow colleagues on the Board of Health and the way they collectively approach their difficult work with diligence and fairness.

Selectman Tavares confirmed with Ms. Park, the Board’s assistant, that Ms. Cartmell-Sirrico was the incumbent applicant and that there was one more applicant to be interviewed at the next meeting.

Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Cartmell-Sirrico for appearing before the Board. 

Discussion with NSTAR Representatives

Mr. Sylvia explained that, on a number of occasions, the Board unanimously requested an appearance from utility provider NSTAR regarding a myriad of customer service issues.  Mr. Sylvia then introduced NSTAR Customer Relations Director Dennis Galvam.

Mr. Galvam thanked the Board for the opportunity to address their concerns and present NSTAR’s Customer Connects program.  Mr. Galvam explained that, during the booming development in Plymouth in recent years, NSTAR encountered some “hiccups” in their system of service delivery, to which the company has applied some constructive revisions.  Mr. Galvam then invited David Lee, Customer Care Department Manager, to further explain NSTAR’s Customer Connects program.

Mr. Lee reviewed the process and flow of the Customer Connects work-order process, noting several key communication points between the customer and NSTAR throughout the process.

Four weeks after service is hooked up, Mr. Lee said, NSTAR hires an independent contractor to follow up and survey the customer on their opinion of the work-order process and the completion of service delivery.  If NSTAR does not receive good rating from the customer via the survey, Mr. Lee noted, he and his team follow-up personally with that customer.  Mr. Lee explained that, generally, there should be one contact at NSTAR who takes a customer’s order process from start to finish.  NSTAR’s Customer Care staff, he said, provide callbacks within a guaranteed 24 hours, whether they have good news, bad news, or no news for the customer.  Additionally, he noted, NSTAR hosts several informational meetings for contractors to help educate them on the company’s work-order process.

Selectman Tavares thanked Mr. Galvam and Mr. Lee for their presentation.  He noted that, for several years, the Board of Selectmen has asked NSTAR corporate representatives to appear before the Board, to no avail.  In his years as a member of the Board, Selectman Tavares said, the utility provider from which the Town has experienced the most problems has been NSTAR.  He asked Mr. Galvam to bring a message to those leaders at the top of NSTAR’s corporate structure to practice what they preach in what they ask the people below them to do.

Selectman Malaguti said that, as a contractor, he has had several personal experiences with what he described as NSTAR’s incommunicative and standoffish customer service.  He described a scenario in which he was ready to pave a small subdivision but had to wait months before NSTAR provided the location of the electrical “road crossing.”  Selectman Malaguti noted that former selectman Anthony Schena went through a lengthy, frustrating process with NSTAR on a home construction project.  He thanked Mr. Galvam for always being responsive to the Board and for outlining NSTAR’s efforts to improve their customer service. 

Mr. Galvam again acknowledged that NSTAR has had some issues with its responsiveness to its customers, which is why the company has made efforts to improve and streamline the work-order process.  The number of customer complaint calls has gone down, he said, with the implementation of these improvements, and he encouraged the Board to contact him directly with any further concerns. 

Mr. Lee noted that he takes the responsibility of customer service very seriously.  He stressed that there are two sides to every customer service issue; the customer, he said, needs to maintain their end of the line of communication, or else they may hold up their own work-order process.  Mr. Lee asked the Board to contact him with any customer service issues, and he noted that he has since spoken at length with former selectman Schena. 

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Galvam and Mr. Lee for appearing before the Board, and noted that his experiences with NSTAR have been positive, thus far.

Municipal Relief Transfers

Mr. Sylvia explained the process and reasons behind municipal relief transfers, noting that the process allows the Town the ability, within a fiscal year, to mitigate any shortfalls or surpluses in the budget.  There are strict rules on how these transfers can be done, Mr. Sylvia said.    He noted that, as part of their review of Plymouth’s fiscal practices earlier this year, the Department of Revenue recommended that Plymouth use this process of municipal relief transfers, rather than try to mitigate budgetary issues at Spring Town Meeting.  The Town’s Finance Director, Mr. Sylvia said, went through the budget of each department, and he has prepared a recommendation of transfers to bring before the Selectmen and the Finance Committee.  

Finance Director Bruce Miller reviewed the details of his recommendations, noting an overall recommended transfer total of $518,450.  The transfers, he said, were kept within the General Fund, and he noted that no Stabilization Fund monies were used to augment the transfers.  Most notably, he said, this year’s transfers were less than that of previous years by nearly a million dollars.  This, he explained, suggests that the Town is developing more accurate and realistic budgets. 

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the list of recommended Municipal Relief Transfers, as prepared by the Town’s Finance Director.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

OLD BUSINESS

South Street Compactor – Selectman Malaguti noted that one of the trash compactors at the South Street Transfer Station has been out of order for several months, creating lengthy lines of cars.  He asked Mr. Sylvia to have the Department of Public Works address this issue with Allied, the company who maintains the compactors. 

Downtown One-Way Traffic Proposal – Selectman Machado thanked Mr. Sylvia for gathering the data on emergency response times in the downtown district, noting that it is difficult for responding agencies to keep track of the route by which their vehicles respond to 911 calls.  The data, he said, will still be useful in discussions on his proposal to make downtown traffic one-way from Route 44 to Water Street.

Plymouth Long Beach – Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia to gather information on the balance of the Beach Revolving Account for the current year and the projected balance of the subsequent year.  

Transfer Stickers and Pay-As-You-Throw System – Selectman Machado noted his disagreement with the $25 cost of a second household transfer station sticker, stating that he thought that amount was too high.   

Chairman Quintal inquired with Mr. Sylvia if the Department of Public Works (DPW) was still on schedule with its research into implementation of a Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) system.  

Mr. Sylvia responded that yes, the DPW should be on target for a Fall presentation.  The fee structures for our transfer stations are set in March, he said, and, thus, our current fees will remain in place until March 2008, unless we implement a change to our Solid Waste program.

Selectman Machado noted that he supports the idea of PAYT, which encourages recycling and is more equitable to those who do not generate a lot of trash.

Selectman Tavares raised concern for the Town’s tightened policy on out-of-town commercial vehicles.  He noted that he has received calls from residents who are no longer eligible for stickers, and he wondered if the Town has missed something in the interpretation of our policy.  The Collector’s Office, he said, has in years past done a good job at recognizing those with legitimate intentions to use the Town’s transfer stations and beaches, as opposed to those who might abuse them.  

Mr. Sylvia explained that several months ago, a presentation was made and the Board set the clarified policies, as recommended by our DPW Department. 

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi added that, of the 4000+ stickers we generally sell, we have received less than 50 complaints.  Meeting our contractual and statutory obligations, with regards to our beach and solid waste removal, Ms. Arrighi said, was the reason for clarifying the policies and the enforcement thereof.  Enforcement of our policies, she noted, grows more difficult as we try to make exceptions.   Recently, she said, she and DPW staff met to discuss the details of the policies and possible strategies for flexibility.  As the bulk of the complaints received have come from owners of vehicles registered to out-of-town commercial entities, Ms. Arrighi recommended that the Board leave the policies as they were set.  

Selectman Tavares disagreed with this and noted his belief that local government can be more compassionate and flexible in these matters.

Selectman Malaguti said he thought the policy restricted all commercial vehicles, to which Ms. Arrighi responded that only out-of-town commercial vehicles were not eligible.  

Ms. Arrighi noted what appeared to be a consensus of the Board to revisit the sticker eligibility policies.  Perhaps, she said, an appeal process can be developed for those whose only vehicle is an out-of-town commercial registration.

Selectman Machado noted that, if a committee is put together to look at the impending change in the SEMASS contract, he would like to be involved. 

LETTERS

Solid Waste Tipping Fees – Chairman Quintal noted a letter from the Cape Cod Commission on solid waste tipping fees, in which they offered the opportunity for other towns to join in on future negotiations with SEMASS.  

Newfield Street – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter from Mr. Keller regarding the condition and safety of Newfield Street.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that the new DPW Director has conducted a walkthrough of the area and is planning on holding a meeting with the neighborhood to discuss their concerns. 

Request from Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee – Selectman Malaguti noted a request from Stephanie Fugazzi, Chairman of the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee, to use funds from the Beach Revolving Fund to make improvements to the facilities at Long Beach.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would look at the revolving fund and work further with the committee and the Town’s Environmental Management Staff to address this request. 

Letters Regarding the Parking Plan – Selectman Machado noted that he would not read any more letters about the downtown parking plan until after July 10, 2007.  

NEW BUSINESS

Homecoming Event for US Soldier – Chairman Quintal noted the wonderful homecoming event he attended for Plymouth resident Sgt. Justin Dolan, and he thanked Sgt. Dolan’s friends and family for inviting him to be part of the welcome-home ceremonies.

Lions Club 60th Anniversary – Chairman Quintal recognized the Plymouth Lions Club on their 60th Anniversary and thanked them for including him in their celebration. 

Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal wished everyone a safe and happy holiday.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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